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	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	
	Council noted that Mr Geoffrey Probert had been appointed as a new member of Council, however he had had to send his apologies to this meeting. Council approved the recommendation from Nominations Committee that Mr Probert be appointed to Strategy and Resources Committee.

	59/14

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	
	The Chair starred item 4, Minutes of the meeting held on 17 February 2014.
	60/14

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	There were no declarations of interest.
	61/14

	4 MINUTES (C/14/01)



	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 17 February 2014 were approved.

	62/14


	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	The Chair tabled a paper relating to minute 11/14 on Developing a Programme of Tailored Engagement Plans for Individual Members of Council. Council noted that, prior to the next meeting on 14 July, the Chair would endeavour to meet or speak on the telephone with all members to review and plan their engagement with Council in order to continue to support and develop the cohesiveness and sense of purpose of Council. Individual engagement plans would be dynamic and unprescriptive to reflect changing availability and other circumstances.

	63/14

	6 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/14/19)



	
	
	

	
	The VC highlighted the following from his report:

	

	
	He was delighted to report that the University had been ranked 22nd in the Top 100 Universities under 50 years of age in our last year of eligibility. A news article on the subject would be circulated to members. 


	64/14

	
	The Knowledge Gateway had the potential to be game changing for the University, focused on knowledge-based companies, with Essex Business School as an important reference point delivering support for SMEs. Developments on the Knowledge Gateway would also be prioiritised which aligned with the University’s strengths in research using Big Data and associated plans for an Institute of Data Analytics and Data Science. The University had signed a Memorandum of Understanding for business engagement with Colchester Borough Council, Tendring District Council and Essex County Council and had EU bids in place for structural funds for an innovation and incubation centre and for phase two of the Parkside Office Village funded through the South East LEP. 

	65/14

	
	Council congratulated Professor Jo Jackson and the School of HHS on their centre of excellence award as a Best Evidence in Medical and Health Professional Education (BEME) International Collaborating Centre.


	66/14

	
	The DVC reported on a positive UG admissions position, with strong applicant conversion. Council noted that the next critical deadline was 2 June. The University was continuing to seek to convert applicants by engaging with them at critical phases, e.g. during exams and early in the cycle. Postgraduate taught applications were strong and there had been a positive response to the conversion campaign. Council would receive a further update in July.

	67/14

	
	The Vice-Chancellor was hopeful that news regarding the new Chancellor could be released in September. Council approved that the formal agreement to make an offer of appointment, which should come jointly from Senate and Council, could be sought from Council members by e mail during September. 


	68/14

	
	The University had in April signed a partnership agreement with Kaplan for delivery of University programmes at the Kaplan Singapore campus.  The Vice-Chancellor had made a visit to the Campus. Courses in Finance and Accounting were expected to commence in October. Kaplan had raised the possibility of further partnership delivery at another international location. 


	69/14

	7 UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX EDUCATION STRATEGY (C/14/20)



	
	Council noted that the draft had been approved by Senate on 23 April, following discussion and a vote and was being recommended to Council. Central to the Strategy was the development of a capstone research project for all students as part of undergraduate degree programmes. The capstone project and the preparations for it would be developed and implemented through a process of curriculum review which would be undertaken over a three year timescale reflecting the need to follow cohorts of undergraduate students through their study journey at the University.  

	70/14

	
	It was confirmed that the requirement for a capstone project would also apply to University of Essex degrees delivered by partners.


	71/14

	
	Council acknowledged that excellence in education would need to be manifested through a range of University policies and processes, including a range of HR policies such as the criteria for permanency and promotion. 
	72/14

	
	Council agreed that:

· Objective 15 should be amended to ensure that it was consistent with the text within the Strategy at paragraph 13d.
	73/14

	
	
	


	
	Council approved the draft University of Essex Education Strategy as set out in paper C/14/20 Annex 1 subject to the amendment to Objective 15.

	74/14

	8 UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX RESEARCH STRATEGY (C/14/21)


	
	Council noted the changes made to the draft as a result of the consultation and discussion at Senate. Senate was recommending the draft Strategy to Council after a vote at Senate with no votes against.

	75/14

	
	Council noted that explicit norms had been established in the Strategy for research outputs at points aligned to the next REF cycle.  Dates and references in the Strategy could be updated as necessary to ensure the Strategy remained current. 


	76/14

	
	Council noted that applications for research grants had increased by 30% in recent months, which has coincided with consultation on the use of benchmarks for individual research grant income. It had been agreed that benchmarks would be established only at departmental level. 

	77/14

	
	Council approved the draft University of Essex Research Strategy as set out in paper C/14/21 Annex 1.

	78/14

	9 BUDGET UPDATE (C/14/22) 


	

	
	The Director of Finance reported that the University was on track to deliver the budgeted level of operating surplus in the current financial year. The projections for 2014-15 were informed by the outcome of the planning round, based on high quality departmental planning submissions and a cash surplus in line with the targets agreed by Council.  For 2015-16, the cash surplus target would also be met, albeit with a reduced level of contingency within the financial forecasts for that year.  The University was on target to exceed the 2016-17 cash surplus target as a result of planned growth in student numbers. 

	79/14

	
	Council noted that the March grant letter from HEFCE had been as expected with no new funding adjustments. Further in-year cuts may be announced for March 2015 and estimates in relation to these had been included within the budget assumptions. It was noted that the margin for student number control had increased to 6% for 2014 entry, giving the University welcome additional headroom for Home/EU undergraduate recruitment. The University had benefitted from an additional £1m in HEFCE grant for 2014-15 as a result of its enhanced retention rates. 

	80/14

	
	For 2015-16, student number controls would be removed and students at partners would cease to have an impact on the University’s league table performance.

	81/14

	
	Council heard that Executive Deans had submitted well developed plans for growth, allowing for investment in new areas, and transformative developments in Professional Services focused on recruitment and employability. The University was ready to advertise 12 new posts for the start of the academic year, contingent on recruitment to student minimum intakes, ahead of full budget approval in July. SRC on 9 June would consider investment plans in more detail.  


	82/14

	
	Council was supportive of the timing of advertising of the new posts, and noted that all these posts were in areas with potential for growth, where student-staff ratios were too high, or they were in strategic areas. 


	83/14

	
	Council noted the budget update.
	84/14


	10 UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX CAMPUS SERVICES STRATEGIC PLAN: 2014-19 (C/14/23)



	
	Council was pleased to note that UECS had been very successful in delivering the strategic objectives in its first strategic plan. The new Plan had been developed within the context of the University’s Strategic Plan and the Challenger identity. The new Plan set demanding and ambitious goals across a range of key themes. 

	85/14

	
	Council welcomed the new Plan and made the following comments:


	

	
	· The Plan should make reference to standards across all three campuses, noting that UECS activities at the different campuses reflected the distinct circumstances of each campus location. The objectives should be reviewed to ensure that they reflected the situation at all three campuses.

	86/14

	
	· Council members agreed they would use their contacts to increase awareness of Wivenhoe House Hotel (WHH). The Hotel should be promoted to members of Court. 

	87/14

	
	· The term 'High Street quality' seemed inappropriate, and should be replaced with wording that more clearly signalled quality and choice of outlet. 

	88/14

	
	· Council noted that the use of 'promises' rather than objectives (also adopted by the SU) was intended to make the document more meaningful and tangible for the staff within UECS, and to aid understanding.  

	89/14

	
	· Council encouraged UECS to make reference to sector-wide research on the optimum student mix within University residences.

	90/14

	
	· Council members suggested a number of minor changes of wording to aid understanding of the intentions in the document. 
	91/14

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the financial contribution UECS had made to the University, in four years achieving a 58% increase in income and creating the foundations for continued incremental growth. Challenges remained in the delivery of full occupancy in residences at Southend and in achieving the target growth in WHH income. Council members drew attention to the forthcoming meeting of Court as an opportunity to showcase the Hotel to Court members.
	92/14

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the University of Essex Campus Services Strategic Plan subject to amendments.
	93/14

	
	
	

	11 50th ANNIVERSITY – PROGRAMME UPDATE AND OVERVIEW (C/14/24)



	
	Council discussed the programme which provided direct support for the Strategic Plan, showcasing the University and re-engaging with its alumni.  Council noted:

	

	
	· The launch event, the homecoming weekend, and that the opening of the exhibition of social and architectural history to be held in the Hex. In discussion Council considered whether Council as a body should have their own fundraising event as part of the anniversary year and agreed to pass any ideas to the Chair. 


	94/14

	
	· The essay writing competition linked to the University’s peaks of research excellence and connected with the University’s outreach activity. Consideration should be given to how to make this event enduring, e.g. through the publication of a book. 

	95/14

	
	· The options for making the Anniversary Scholarships even more distinctive. 

	96/14

	
	· That the 50th Anniversary presented an important opportunity to engage with alumni, with promotion supported by current staff and the new Chancellor. Consideration should be given to appointing alumni as visiting fellows to forge links for the future, to establishing a culture of giving, and to giving more visible recognition to alumni donations  through a donor wall and/or through meetings with present beneficiaries. The 50th would serve as a platform to rethink fundraising at the University. 

	97/14

	
	· The benefit that would accrue from involvement of local residents and the Garrison in events, helping to promote positive messages about the University. Extending the membership of Court, e.g. to include small businesses, should also be considered. 


	98/14

	
	· That 50th promotions and core events would take place at all campuses, and a homecoming event would take place at Southend at the end of the year. A special performance of the University choir would take place at the Colchester campus.

	99/14

	12 INDUSTRIAL ACTION (ORAL UPDATE)



	
	The Registrar and Secretary reported on the pay dispute ongoing since August with the campus trade unions, which focused on the August 2013 pay settlement.  This had resulted in a number of days and part days of action, with relatively minor impact on students.  Participation in the action had declined from 40% to 15% over the course of the dispute. Negotiations had continued regarding the August 2014 pay award in parallel with the industrial action. 

	100/14

	
	As a result of a settlement of the 2014 pay award, the trades unions had indicated that they would also settle the dispute in relation to the 2013 pay award.  This had averted an assessment boycott, which would have had potentially serious impact on students. The 2014 settlement was within the amount provided in the budget and financial forecasts.


	101/14

	
	The consequence of the protracted dispute had been to raise the prospect of a move away from national bargaining regarding aspects of pay and, as a consequence, greater localism may become a feature of future pay negotiations over the next three to five years.


	102/14

	
	Council noted that the University was in discussion with its local trade unions regarding the living wage and its affordability. An equal pay audit had highlighted a significant gender pay gap at the professorial level, which was common across the HE sector. Essex was ranked in the top 10 for average academic pay across all universities excluding specialist and London-based institutions. 

	103/14

	13 2015-16 ACCESS AGREEMENT (C/14/25)



	
	Noted.
	104/14

	14 QUALITY ASSURANCE AGENCY HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW (C/14/26)



	
	Noted.
	105/14

	15 HEFCE’S ANNUAL ASSESSMENT OF INSTITUTIONAL RISK (C/14/27)



	
	Noted.
	106/14

	16 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	
	(a)  Strategy and Resources Committee (20 January 2014 and 17 March 2014) (C/14/28 and C/14/29)

	

	
	That all the recommendations contained in the Strategy and Resources Committee report to Council be approved.
	107/14

	
	
	

	
	(b)  Audit and Risk Management Committee (27 February 2014) (C/14/30)

	

	
	Noted.
	108/14

	
	
	

	
	(c)  Nominations Committee (17 February 2014) (C/14/30)

	

	
	That all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council be approved.
	109/14

	
	
	

	17 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (23 APRIL 2014) (C/14/32)



	
	That all the recommendations contained in the Senate Committee report to Council be approved.
	110/14

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	
	

	Noted
	The next meeting will be held on Monday 14 July 2014.
Council Away Days: Tuesday 1 July 2014, Wednesday 22 October 2014.


	111/14

	18 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	

	
	There was no other business.
	112/14


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee
Deputy Secretary
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